
New Jersey Expands Restrictions on Employer “Captive Audience” Meetings

September 12, 2025

On September 3, 2025, Governor Phil Murphy signed into law A4429/S3302, which expands 
prohibitions on employers requiring employees to attend or listen to workplace communications 
related to political or religious matters. This legislation specifically targets so-called “captive 
audience” meetings and employer-mandated gatherings where workers are compelled to listen to 
political, religious, or union-related speech.

Scope of the Legislation

Under A4429/S3302, employers are prohibited from requiring employees to participate in 
communications regarding:

1. Religious matters; and
2. Certain political matters, including decisions about whether to join or support a labor 

union or other association.

Importantly, the law does not prohibit employer speech outright. Employers may still:

 Hold voluntary meetings with employees;
 Provide information required by law; and
 Conduct mandatory anti-harassment and anti-discrimination training.

The statute thus seeks to strike a balance between protecting workers from coercion while 
preserving legitimate employer communications.

Captive Audience Meetings and Worker Rights

The legislation addresses employers’ practice of convening mandatory meetings aimed at 
dissuading employees from forming or joining a union. These meetings often expose workers to 
pressure, misinformation, or even threats related to their rights to organize.

Sponsors of the bill emphasized that the law is designed to ensure employees have the freedom 
to make decisions about union membership and political beliefs without fear of retaliation. As 
Assemblyman Anthony Verrelli stated, the law is about “protecting workers’ rights and making 
sure every person is treated with respect and dignity in the workplace.”

Implications for Employers

Employers operating in New Jersey should carefully review their workplace policies and 
practices to ensure compliance. Key considerations include:
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 Prohibition on Mandatory Political Meetings: Employers may no longer compel 
attendance at meetings intended to influence an employee’s political or union-related 
views.

 Voluntary Participation Standard: Listening to or attending any communication on 
political or religious issues must be strictly voluntary.

 Permissible Training and Communication: Required compliance trainings (such as anti-
harassment programs) remain lawful and unaffected by this legislation.

Employers who fail to adhere to these new restrictions risk claims of unlawful coercion, 
retaliation, or interference with employees’ protected rights.

Final Considerations

This new law reflects New Jersey’s continued emphasis on worker protections and union rights. 
Employers should:

1. Audit communication practices to confirm no mandatory meetings could be construed as 
political or union-related persuasion.

2. Train managers and HR professionals on the boundaries of lawful communication.
3. Distinguish between voluntary and mandatory meetings, ensuring employees clearly 

understand when attendance is optional.

Failure to comply may expose employers to legal challenges and damage workplace trust. 
Employers are advised to consult with counsel to ensure their policies and practices align with 
this legislation.
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